MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Mold on Wednesday 26th June 2013.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Robin Guest (Mayor), Chris Bithell, Richard Brookes, , Geoff Darkins, Ray Dodd, Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew,  Brian Lloyd, Geoff Matthias, Andrea Mearns, Anthony Parry, Phil Thomas and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer and Town Centre Manager.

ALSO PRESENT: One member of the public and one member of the press.
APOLOGIES:  Councillors Haydn Bateman, Geoff Collett and Carol Heycocks.
29.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
30.
STREETSCENE COORDINATOR

The Mayor welcomed Fraser Roberts, the Streetscene Coordinator from Flintshire County Council to the meeting.  The Mayor advised members that Mr Roberts was present to receive any comments or concerns relating to the Streetscene service, and invited members to speak.

Councillor Bryan Grew asked for information relating to the procedure for prosecuting people who fly tip.  Mr Roberts advised that he would check on the procedure and provide the information to the Town Clerk.

Councillor Chris Bithell expressed concern relating to litter created from McDonald’s and asked if there was anything that could be done to ensure that McDonald’s responsibilities are met in keeping the surrounding area litter free.  Mr Roberts agreed to speak with the restaurant Manager about the concerns.  Councillor Andrea Mearns added that Keep Wales Tidy would be holding an event with McDonald’s in July, and she would provide further details on the event to the Town Clerk following the meeting.

Councillor Andrea Mearns thanked Mr Roberts and his team for all the work they had done to ensure the Bailey Hill was ready for the recent Festival, which unfortunately had to be cancelled due to poor weather.  She asked if rubbish/weeds under street furniture could be addressed as well as street edges.   Mr Roberts agreed, advising that he was already aware of the problem and had instructed his team to carry out the work.  Councillor Gareth Williams advised a particular problem at Stanley Street where residential cars prevent street cleaning.  Mr Roberts advised that he worked with Councillor Haydn Bateman, who dropped leaflets to the residents advising of street cleaning.

Councillor Ray Dodd thanked Mr Roberts and his team for the work they had done clearing the drains on Clayton Road.  Mr Roberts advised that there was still some drain investigations required but they would be carried out in due course.

The Town Centre Manager asked Mr Roberts what would be done with the weeds on pavements.  Mr Roberts advised that the weed spraying had now started in the town with the quod bikes, and once the weeds had died off they would be cleared away.

Councillor Brian Lloyd asked if bins could be placed in Hawthorn Avenue Play area once the improvement works had been completed.  Mr Roberts agreed to look at the request.

In concluding the Mayor asked that Mr Roberts pass on the thanks of the Town Council to all his team, for all the work they carry out in the Town.
31.
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
	


The Mayor advised that he had spoken to the Deputy Mayor that day, and informed members that she was getting better and hoped to be at the next meeting of the Council on 17th July.  The Mayor advised of the following activities since the last meeting:
· 9th June 2013 - Attendance at the Civic Service of Flintshire County Council Chair Carolyn Thomas in Treuddyn.
· 13th June 2013 – Opening of the new Jackson Fire and Rescue offices on the Industrial Estate, Mold.
· 17th June 2013 – Attendance at the Park Avenue Club House Annual General Meeting.
· 24th June 2013 – A meeting with Flintshire County Council Officers and Cabinet Member relating to the future of car park charges in Mold.  Proposals to come to next meeting of the Council.
· 26th June 2013 – A meeting with Neal Cockerton from Flintshire County Council relating to the Mold Flood Alleviation Scheme.
32.  
MINUTES
.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 29th May 2013 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meetings of the Cemetery Committee held on 31st May 2013 be received and noted.
c)  The minutes of the meetings of the Planning Committee held on 21st May 2013 be received and noted.
d) The minutes of the meeting of the Personnel Committee held on 11th June 2013 be received and approved.

e) The minutes of the meeting of the Tourism Committee held on 13th May 2013 be received and noted
33.
INFORMATION ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Mold Town Council 29th May 2013
33.1 Minute 15.1 Matters Arising – Councillor Andrea Mearns asked how the future meetings to discuss the Community Review process.  The Clerk advised that she had spoken with Alison Brett of Flintshire County Council, who was liaising with Andy Roberts and Mold Town Partnership to agree a date. 

33.2 Minute 15.3 Matters Arising– Councillor Chris Bithell asked if there was an up-date on the potential changes to the funding criteria for Food and Drink Festivals in Wales.  Councillor Bryan Grew confirmed that the Welsh Government is remaining with the criteria requirement that 75% of stall holders had to be from Wales.  He re-assured members that Mold Food and Drink festival could still be delivered without the Welsh Government funding.
33.3 Minute 15.4 Matters Arising – Councillor Chris Bithell asked if any response had been received from either Flintshire County Council or BCUHB relating to new signage for the Community Hospital.  The Clerk advised that she had written again to both Flintshire County Council and BCUHB seeking a response.
33.4 Minute 16.6 Correspondence – Councillor Andrea Mearns asked if the Town Centre Manager had explored the possibilities for Mold Town Council with Vibrant and Viable Places funding.  The Town Centre Manager advised that he had spoken with Flintshire County Council, who had advised him that Mold Town Council would not fit the criteria.
33.5 Minute 16.7 Correspondence – The Mayor reminded members that Jan Barwell, Social Enterprise Development Officer for Wales Cooperative Centre would be giving a presentation at the Town Hall on 22nd July 2013 at 1.00pm.  Councillor Chris Bithell suggested that the press could publicise the event.
33.6 Minute 23 Grown Wild Initiative – Councillor Phil Thomas advised members that unfortunately the initiative had fallen through, as the areas available in Mold did not meet the criteria.  However, discussions were still going ahead with the Wildlife Trust on other possible projects, and further details would be brought back to the next meeting of the Council.

33.7 Minute 21 Welsh Government Consultation: Business Rate Relief for Charities, Social Enterprises and Credit Unions – Councillor Bob Gaffey asked if the sub group had met to provide a response on behalf of the Town Council.  The Clerk advised that a meeting had been arranged, but unfortunately due to the tight timescale for returning a response only one of the group members were available.  The meeting did not therefore go ahead, and a response was not provided.

Cemetery Committee Meeting 31st May 2013

33.8 Minute 4 Cemetery Extension – Councillor Chris Bithell asked if the strip of land between the existing wall of the old section of the cemetery and the new footpath of the extension had been levelled as requested.  The Clerk confirmed that this work had been done, but at an additional cost to the Town Council.
Tourism Committee Meeting 13th May 2013
33.9 Minute 7 Coach Operators – Councillor Chris Bithell advised members that this issue had been raised during the recent meeting about the car park charges with Flintshire County Council.

34.
CORRESPONDENCE

The following items of correspondence, including four additional items, were considered: 
34.1 The Council noted the correspondence received from the Dementia Friendly Communities Programme Manager at the Alzheimer’s Society.  Following agreement with the Deputy Mayor further consideration to would be deferred until a later date.
34.2 The Council noted the correspondence received from Kath Jones, Vice Chair on the Mold Community Hospital League of Friends, expressing their thanks following the success of the Mayor’s Charity Dinner, Dance and Auction.

34.3 The Council noted the correspondence received from Lawrence Rawsthorne, Head of Culture and Leisure at Flintshire County Council, providing information on a Community Archaeology Project to better understand the landscape context of the Gold Cape which will be lead by the National Museum for Wales.  Details of the project have been forwarded to members via email.

34.4 The Council considered the correspondence received from Flintshire Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB) expressing their thanks for the continued financial support together with a copy of their Business Plan 2013-15.  Following a discussion over future provision of legal aid advice it was agreed that the Clerk would write to Flintshire CAB seeking clarification as to whether a legal aid advice service would still be provided.  It was also agreed that an invitation to attend a future meeting of the Council would be sent to Salli Edwards, Chief Executive.
34.5 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Police providing information on the Summer Anti Drink and Drug Driving campaign which began on 1st June 2013.
34.6 The Council considered the correspondence received from the Chairman of the Commission on Public service Governance and Delivery providing information on an extensive programme of evidence gathering from users of services and from providers of public services.  It was agreed that a sub group of members would provide a response on behalf of the Town Council.

34.7 The Council noted the notes of the meetings of the Flintshire Local Access Forum have been received from Neville Howell, the Town Council’s representative on these groups.

34.8 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandie Mewies AM, and David Hanson MP, in response to the Town Councils letter relating to Flood Risk Insurance for Residents of Mold.
34.9 The Council considered the correspondence received from The Welsh Memorial in Flanders Campaign Co-ordinator seeking donations from councils to support the commissioning of a large unique metal dragon to be placed astride the newly built Cromlech, in West Flanders, Belgium.  It was agreed that a donation of £100 would be made to the Campaign.
34.10 The Council considered the Correspondence received from Flintshire County Council seeking consultation on the Linking Flintshire Communities, Mold/Sychdyn – Northop/Flint Cycle Route through the RDP for Wales 2007-2013.  The County are requesting the completion of a short questionnaire on the proposed route.  It was agreed that the Clerk would provide members with an electronic copy or web link of the questionnaire.

.

Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

35. 
REPORT OF THE TOWN CENTRE MANAGER
The Town Centre Manager presented a verbal report to the Council.

The Town Centre Manager informed members of the work he and the Clerk had been undertaking with Flintshire County Council on the car park charge policy for Mold, and advised that proposals will be brought to the next meeting of the Council.
The Town Centre Manager reminded members of the recent consultation on the proposals for the Daniel Owen Square improvements, and offered to speak with any member who wished to receive further details on the proposals.

The Town Centre Manager gave an update on retailer movement within the town, advising of a new computer repair shop and an e-cigarette shop now in the town, and the movement of Forrester’s into a larger unit with Town and Country moving until the former Forrester’s store.
The Town Centre Manager advised that proposals for the new Sainsbury’s in the town are now on display at the Rugby Club.

The Town Centre Manager reminded members of upcoming events, including the Carnival on 14th July, Flintshire Visual Arts on 10th and 11th August and the Food & Drink Festival on 21st and 22nd September.

The Town Centre Manager advised that there had been a number of outstanding tasks remaining following the Spring Clean, and as a result a number of students from Ysgol Maes Garmon would be working on the planters outside the Co-op on the 1st and 2nd July, and sought volunteers from members to help with the work.  
Following a concern from Councillor Andrea Mearns relating to consultation with independent traders on the future of car park charges in Mold the Town Centre Manager agreed to ensure figures detailing the number consulted would be included in future reporting.  The Town Centre Manager also agreed that a newsletter for the Town would be prepared in the near future, and would be distributed to the Market Traders.
Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 

. 

36.
SPUNHILL – ERECTION OF SECURITY FENCE
In order to understand the current position of the issues relating to the Spunhill planning application to erect a security fence, the Mayor invited Mr. Howard White from the Ramblers Association to speak from the gallery.  Mr. Howard gave an up-date on the current position and sought support in principle from Mold Town Council to the introduction of a footpath should Flintshire County Council not adopt any area given by Spunhill for a walkway.  Following a discussion in which members agreed it was not possible to commit to any support of a future footpath because of the unavailability of costs.  It was agreed that the Town Council would support in principle the introduction of a footpath which will provide a vehicle for further considerations.

Resolved:  It was resolved that the Town Council support in principle the introduction of a footpath at the Spunhill site, with further consideration being given should assistance be required by The Ramblers.
37. 
FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE
The Council considered the report detailing the applications and recommendations of the Panel for financial assistance.  It was agreed to make contributions as follows:
a) Wales Air Ambulance





£200.00

b) Flintshire Disability Forum




£150.00
c) Bryn Gwalia Community Garden



£200.00

In addition it was agreed that a donation of £100 would be made to The Welsh Memorial in Flanders 
Resolved:  It was resolved that the grants and donation detailed above be approved. 

38. WELSH GOVERNMENT CONSULTAITON: DRAFT SOCIAL AND ENVIRONMENTAL GUIDANCE TO OfWAT
The Council considered the previously circulated information on the Welsh Government’s draft Social and Environmental Guidance to Ofwat, as to be issued under section 2A of the Water Industry Act 1991.

Resolved:  It was resolved to be noted.
39. 
REVIEW OF COMMUNITY BOUNDARIES IN THE COUNTY OF FLINTSHIRE
The Council considered the previously circulated information detailing the proposals prepared by the Sub-group of members.  It was agreed that option one of the proposed amendments to ward boundaries would be submitted.  In addition it was agreed that an observation would be made relating to an area currently in the Halkyn ward which falls more naturally within Mold.  The area related to Brook Lane, and included Rhyd y Goleu, Holland Cottages and Holland Farm. 


Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) Option one of the proposed amendments to ward boundaries would be submitted to Flintshire County Council together with the agreed completed questionnaire.
b) That observation would be made relating to the area of land including Rhyd y Goleu, Holland Cottages and Holland Farm falling more naturally within Mold.
Councillors Ray Dodd and Richard Brookes left at 9.11pm

40.
WELSH GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION: DRAFT GUIDANCE UNDER PART 7 LOCAL GOVERNMENT (WALES) MEASURE 2011, CONCERNING COMMUNITIES AND COMMUNITY COUNCILS
The Council considered the method in which a response could be submitted on behalf of the Town Council, and agreed that a sub-group of members would meet to consider the draft guidance and prepare a response.

Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) Councillors Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew, Robin Guest, Andrea Mearns and Phil Thomas for a sub-group to consider and prepare a response on behalf of the Town Council.

b) That delegated power is given to the Clerk and sub-group to submit the response on behalf of the Town Council.
41.
SUBSCRIPTIONS
Consideration was given to the membership of British Trust for Conservation Volunteers.  It was agreed that the membership would be renewed for 2013/14.

Resolved:  It was resolved to approve membership, in the forthcoming year, of the British Trust for Conservation Volunteers.

42.
OUTSIDE ORGANISATIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved that the Council be represented on the following organisations as follows:
42.1
Abbeyfields Society – To be ended

42.2
Mold Fairtrade  - Councillor Andrea Mearns

43.
COUNCIL COMMITTEES

Resolved:  It was resolved to appoint the following members to the standing committees of the Council as detailed below:
43.1 Youth and Children’s Council Committee – The Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Councillors Chris Bithell, Ray Dodd and Andrea Mearns.

43.2 Communications Sub-group – Councillors Richard Brookes, Bob Gaffey and Phil Thomas.

44.
NOTICES OF MOTION

Councillor Andrea Mearns sought support to enable the Town Clerk to explore options for administrative support for the Clerk and Town Centre Manager.  Councillor Mearns gave a brief history of the current employees and went on to advise of the additional pressures faced by the Town Council into the future.  Councillor Gareth Williams advised that he was in full support of the proposal.  It was agreed that the Personnel and Budget Committee should consider the options prepared by the Clerk, before proposals are brought to Council
Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved
45.  
NOTIFICATION OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 

46. 
MEETINGS ATTENDED

46.1 Councillor Geoff Darkins advised he had attended the Daniel Owen Committee meeting, and that there had been some progress on a new lease for the building.
46.2 Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that she had attended the Cittaslow UK board meeting in York, where it had been agreed to pursue the European Grouping of Territorial cooperation (EGTC) application without Berwick upon Tweed.  Councillor Mearns advised that she had met with officers from Flintshire to agree three sites for bike racks in the town, and she had attended a One Voice Wales training session on Growing Spaces which was very good.
46.3 Councillor Bryan Grew advised that he would be seeking volunteers for the Food and Drink Festival at the next meeting of the Council.
46.4 Councillor Bob Gaffey advised that he had attended Flint High School for the Urdd. There had been many dignitaries present.  It was approved that the Urdd would come to Flint in 2016.
.

46.5 Councillor Phil Thomas advised that he had attended grass land workshops and he had now become part of the voluntary survey team.
47. 
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedule previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedule of payments be approved.

48.    BAILEY HILL LODGE.
The Clerk gave a brief update on the progress of the Bailey Hill Cottage, advising members that there had been a further delay in the gas line work required.  The Clerk had received notice from Flintshire County Council that the gas line would now be completed on 8 August 2013.
Resolved:  It was resolved that an update would be provided to the Town Council at each monthly meeting on the progress of the Bailey Hill Lodge.

The Meeting ended at 9.35pm
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